
GREAT MAPLESTEAD PARISH COUNCIL

 Parish Council Meeting held at the Village Hall on Wednesday 20th January 2016
Present Cllr.D.Turner(Chairman).Cllr.J.Newton.Cllr.I.Johnson.Cllr.P.Haylock.Cllr.S.Harris.Cllr.P.Maile.Cllr.M.Elms Mrs. A. Crisp – Clerk. Members of the Public – 9. 
1. Apologies - Cllr.M.Elms arrived late due as returning from holiday. Cllr.J O’Reilly-Cicconi arrived late as attending another meeting.
2. Minutes– The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 16th December 2015 were accepted as a true and accurate account of proceedings and signed by the Chairman. Proposed by Cllr.Newton, seconded Cllr.Johnson.
3. Declarations of Interest – Cllrs.Turner, Haylock, Newton, Johnson & Maile Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interest on Agenda item 10.2 15/01605/FUL Long Fen, as they had previously worked alongside Mr P Schwier as Parish Councillors. Cllr.Newton also owned agricultural land neighbouring Long Fen.
4. County & District Matters
4.1 Presentation from Essex Community Agents – Chivonne Claydon explained the work of Community Agents and provided information and contact details for future use within the Parish.
Cllr.Elms joined the meeting at this time. Chivonne Claydon left the meeting at this time.

5. Officers Reports & Information Exchange 
Cllr.Turner – Parking -Enquiries made to Essex Parking requesting extension of the timed parking restrictions in the school area of Church Street and into Monks Lodge Road. Invited to apply but request would not be looked at until October 2016, intimated that approval was unlikely due to budget constraints. Possible alternative solutions will be investigated. 
Cllr.Harris – Website – will use promotion of village events to help raise the profile of the council’s website and drive more traffic to parishioner information now on the website. The council has been asked to include a page of archived village photos on the website which will be done as a longer term project. Newsletter-4th issue circulated over Christmas and continues to be well received. Next issue will be circulated week commencing 8th February. Footpaths – Footpath 1 has now been cleared by ECC.
Cllr.Maile – MiCommunity – Application for funding declined as this round of funding was over-subscribed and BDC were looking for projects which were different to those funded previously. The Grant Funding Working Party will reconvene to explore alternative options.
Cllr.Newton – Nothing to report.

Cllr.Elms – Highways – Lucking St drainage – ECC site inspection has confirmed that new pipework is required at the top of the hill near to the village hall, running down to the newly trenched ditch. Dist.Cllr.Finch has confirmed this will be a “significant” spend and a project for the new financial year. Thanks extended to all parishioners who helped with the ditch clearance.
Cllr.Haylock – Nothing to report

Cllr.Johnson – Highways – Pond at top of Purls Hill Rd. The recent cold weather has meant there has been an ice-hazard caused by the constant flooding from the pond. Landowner and ECC reached an impasse over next course of action. ECC re-visited and claimed there was no pipework to be investigated. Cllr.Newton dug out ditch to prove pipework in existence and ECC agreed it needs to be replaced. Cllr.Johnson has requested warning/hazard signs and further winter salt supplies to help while ice is still a problem. Neighbourhood Watch – recent burglaries in the area have targeted farms and sheds. The number of house burglaries and motor thefts has reduced compared to same time last year. Parishioners recommended to register valuable items such as mobile phones, bikes and computers on free website www.immobolise.com which helps to re-unite recovered stolen goods with original owners. Dog snatching is on the increase.
6. Public Question Time 
MEETING OPENED TO THE PUBLIC

Nothing raised

Cllr.JO’Reilly-Cicconi joined the meeting at this time and answered questions from the Council and members of the public. Dist.Cllr.J.O’Reilly-Cicconi referred to the Parish Council’s recent communication from Mrs Hennessey and explained why he had suggested a warning alarm system was included on the waste treatment plant to be installed at the Highview (Treeways) development. New policies to be included within BDC Local Plan will be considered at the Full Council meeting on Monday 25th January. He recommended the council & parishioners ensure they are registered for updates on the Local Plan. The Clerk advised that notifications on the Local Plan continue to be irregular. It was recommended that the Council write to BDC in this regard.

MEETING CLOSED TO THE PUBLIC
7. Progress Update
The Clerk reported on actions from the meeting of 16th December 2015. It was agreed the Grant Funding Working Party should meet to discuss ongoing projects and funding resources.
8. Business Items
8.1 & 11.4 Dog Waste & Poo Bins – MEETING OPENED TO THE PUBLIC to allow for comment MEETING CLOSED TO THE PUBLIC.Concerns raised regarding the safe use of the new bin located in Church Street. BDC have confirmed they can re-site for free. Clerk & Cllr.Elms to liaise with BDC and review safety of all bins.
8.2
Budget & Precept 2016/17 – The Clerk pre-circulated 3 propositions for consideration. Proposals allowed for anticipated spend on new Parish Council laptop and a shredder. It was highlighted that the BDC Local Support Grant has been reduced by 16% this year and will be withdrawn completely in the next 1-2years Cllr.Elms proposed Annual Precept increased to £2 per household to cover deficit caused by reduced grant and allow for increased expenditure. Seconded Cllr.Haylock. Vote in favour-Unanimous.
8.3
Essex Footpaths SLA – As discussed at the September 2015 meeting, the arrangement will cover 1 
annual cut/clearance of agreed paths by ECC, with additional maintenance undertaken at a local level with a small amount of costs covered by ECC. Cllr.Harris will attend the required Health & Safety course, paid for by ECC. Proposed agreement signed, seconded Cllr.Johnson. Vote in favour-Unanimous.
8.4
Fields in Trust, benefits of subscription – Cllr.Turner proposed applying for 1 year membership at a cost of £50 as membership allows for 10% reduction on cost of new/replacement playground equipment. Seconded Cllr.Elms. Vote in favour – Unanimous.
9. Financial
9.1 
Current bank balances:-


Current Account  £4.54cr


Reserve Account  £4289.22cr

9.2 Noting of sums received:-

NWB Interest Paid Nov - Dec 2015





        39p


BACS – Essex County Council – Autumn Verge Cut



 £899.64

9.3 Ratification of payments made:-

SO – Mrs A Crisp – Clerks Wages (Quarterly Oct-Dec 2015


£1095.64

DD – E-ON Street Lighting (Quarterly Oct – Dec 2015


  
    £16.05

     
Payment(s) to be made requiring approval:-


Annual Subscription to Field’s in Trust




              £50.00

9.4 Other Finance matters:-

Budget Forecast & Precept for 2016/17 as per Agenda item 8.2
Planning
10.1 Application Decisions

15/01309/FUL – Livery Stable at New Barn Farm, Alderford Street, Sible Hedingham. Change of use of stable building to joinery workshop. Permitted 16/12/15


15/00914/FUL- Highview (Treeways) Church Street. Replacement dwelling for Treeways and erection of 2 no.dwellings. Permitted 22/12/15
10.2 Applications Received

15/01544/FUL & 15/01545/LBC – Hosdens Farm, Hosdens Lane. Installation of 16 no.photovoltaic solar panels on outbuilding.Council response “No comments, no objections received from parishioners to date. No comments or objections from the Parish Council.” Proposed Cllr.Turner, seconded Cllr.Harris.
15/01605/FUL – Long Fen, Church Street. Erection of a dwelling in the garden on south side of Long Fen (a new exemplar, off grid Passivhaus).Councillors complimented the proposed Passivhaus format and the time taken by Mr Schwier to meet with Cllrs.Haylock, Newton & Turner to explain the plans. Council response “Objection to development at this site as it is outside the village envelope. Concerns regarding the Local Plan process and Interim Planning Policy statement remain. The current village development boundary should be respected and cannot be changed by BDC while the new Local Plan is still in draft and unclear.” Proposed Cllr.Turner, seconded Cllr.Elms. Vote in favour Unanimous.
OPENED TO THE PUBLIC for comment. CLOSED TO THE PUBLIC
11.
Correspondence – For notification

11.1
Parishioner Correspondence - Letter seeking clarification on the Parish Council’s response to the new development at Highview (Treeways). Explanation and response sent to respondent.
11.2
New Statutory Body for Annual Audit –Latest Update from National Association of Local Councils (NALC). A new body had been incorporated – Smaller Authorities’Audit Appointments Ltd – and will take over audit procedures from 2017.
11.3
Local Plan – Latest Update from Braintree District Council, additional sites submitted in 2015 are now being assessed and policies being updated. A new draft Local Plan will be published in 2016 and there will be a further public consultation. It is intended that the final plan will be signed off by the Planning Inspectorate and adopted in 2017.
11.4
Parishioner Correspondence – Letter raising safety concerns regarding site of new Dog Waste Bin in Church Street. See agenda item 8.1.
12. CONTENT FOR E-NEWSLETTER – Essex Footpaths SLA Agreement, Community Agents, Invitation for parishioners to “sponsor” new benches proposed for village playing field.
13. ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA – None proposed
DATE OF NEXT MEETING – 9th March 2016
The meeting closed at 9.25pm
Signed………TRUE COPY………..…….……..   Dated 9th March 2016

